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date of the referendum. Within ten days there-
after, the Secretary shall determine which end 
product manufacturers are eligible to vote in 
such referendum and cause to be published the 
list of such eligible voters. The Secretary shall 
issue ballots to all such persons who have so reg-
istered and been declared eligible to vote. No 
order issued pursuant to this chapter shall be ef-
fective unless the Secretary determines (1) that 
votes were cast by at least 50 per centum of such 
registered end product manufacturers, and (2) 
that the issuance of such order is approved or fa-
vored by not less than two-thirds of the end 
product manufacturers voting in such referen-
dum or by a majority of the end product manu-
facturers voting in such referendum if such ma-
jority manufactured end products containing 
not less than two-thirds of the total processed 
wheat contained in all end products manufac-
tured by those voting in the referendum, during 
the representative period defined by the Sec-
retary: Provided, That at the time of the reg-
istration provided under this section each end 
product manufacturer so registering shall cer-
tify to the Secretary the amount of processed 
wheat contained in the end products manufac-
tured by such end product manufacturer during 
such representative period. The Secretary shall 
be reimbursed from assessments collected by the 
Council for any expenses incurred for the con-
duct of the referendum. Eligible voter lists and 
ballots cast in the referendum shall be retained 
by the Secretary for a period of not less than 
twelve months after they are cast for audit and 
recount in the event the results of the referen-
dum are challenged and either the Secretary or 
the courts determine a recount and retabulation 
of results is appropriate. 

(Pub. L. 95–113, title XVII, § 1708, Sept. 29, 1977, 91 
Stat. 1036.) 

§ 3408. Refund of processed wheat assessment 

(a) Election of end product manufacturers to 
seek refunds 

Subsequent to the approval by the Secretary 
of the annual budget of the Council or amend-
ments thereto, a summary of such budget or 
amendments thereto, including a brief general 
description of the proposed research and nutri-
tion education programs contemplated therein, 
shall be published in the Federal Register. All 
end product manufacturers not exempt here-
under shall have sixty days from the date of 
such publication within which to elect, under 
such conditions as the Secretary may prescribe, 
by so indicating to the Council in writing, by 
registered or certified mail, to reserve the right 
to seek refunds under subsection (b) of this sec-
tion. Only those end product manufacturers who 
make such an election, under the described pro-
cedure, shall be eligible for refunds of assess-
ments paid during the one-year period imme-
diately following the expiration of such sixty- 
day period. 

(b) Refund demand; rules and regulations 

Notwithstanding any other provision of this 
chapter, any end product manufacturer who has 
been subject to and has paid an assessment, but 
who has reserved the right, under subsection (a) 

of this section, to seek a refund, and who is not 
in favor of supporting the programs as provided 
for herein, shall have the right to demand and 
receive from the Council a refund of such assess-
ment: Provided, That such demand shall be made 
by such end product manufacturer in accordance 
with regulations, and on a form and within a 
time period, prescribed by the Council and ap-
proved by the Secretary and upon submission of 
proof satisfactory to the Council that the end 
product manufacturer paid the assessment for 
which refund is sought, and any such refund 
shall be made within sixty days after demand is 
received therefor. 

(Pub. L. 95–113, title XVII, § 1709, Sept. 29, 1977, 91 
Stat. 1037.) 

§ 3409. Petition and review 

(a) Petition; hearing; ruling 

Any person subject to any order may file a 
written petition with the Secretary, stating 
that any such order or any provision of such 
order or any obligation imposed in connection 
therewith is not in accordance with law and 
praying for a modification thereof or for an ex-
emption therefrom. The petitioner shall there-
upon be given an opportunity for a hearing upon 
such petition, in accordance with regulations is-
sued by the Secretary. After such hearing, the 
Secretary shall make a ruling upon the prayer 
of such petition which shall be final, if in ac-
cordance with law. 

(b) Judicial review; jurisdiction; process; remand 

The district courts of the United States in any 
district in which such person is an inhabitant, 
or has his principal place of business, are hereby 
vested with jurisdiction to review such ruling, 
provided a complaint for that purpose is filed 
within twenty days from the date of the entry of 
such ruling. Service of process in such proceed-
ings may be had upon the Secretary by deliver-
ing a copy of the complaint to the Secretary. If 
the court determines that such ruling is not in 
accordance with law, it shall remand such pro-
ceedings to the Secretary with directions either 
(1) to make such ruling as the court shall deter-
mine to be in accordance with law, or (2) to take 
such further proceedings as, in its opinion, the 
law requires. 

(Pub. L. 95–113, title XVII, § 1710, Sept. 29, 1977, 91 
Stat. 1037.) 

§ 3410. Enforcement of orders and regulations 

(a) Jurisdiction; reference of civil actions to At-
torney General 

The several district courts of the United 
States are vested with jurisdiction specifically 
to enforce, and to prevent and restrain any per-
son from violating any order or regulation made 
or issued pursuant to this chapter. Any civil ac-
tion authorized to be brought under this chapter 
shall be referred to the Attorney General for ap-
propriate action: Provided, That nothing in this 
chapter shall be construed as requiring the Sec-
retary to refer to the Attorney General minor 
violations of this chapter whenever the Sec-
retary believes that the administration and en-
forcement of the program would be adequately 
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served by suitable written notice or warning to 
any person committing such violation. 

(b) Penalties 

Any end product manufacturer or other person 
who willfully violates any provision of any order 
issued by the Secretary under this chapter, or 
who willfully fails or refuses to remit any as-
sessment or fee duly required thereunder, shall 
be liable to a penalty of not more than $1,000 for 
each such offense which shall accrue to the 
United States and may be recovered in a civil 
suit brought by the United States. 

(c) Other remedies 

The remedies provided in subsections (a) and 
(b) of this section shall be in addition to, and 
not exclusive of, the remedies otherwise pro-
vided at law or in equity. 

(Pub. L. 95–113, title XVII, § 1711, Sept. 29, 1977, 91 
Stat. 1038.) 

§ 3411. Suspension and termination of orders 

(a) Authority and responsibility of Secretary 

The Secretary shall, whenever he finds that 
any order issued under this chapter, or any pro-
vision thereof, obstructs or does not tend to ef-
fectuate the declared policy of this chapter, ter-
minate or suspend the operation of such order or 
such provision thereof. 

(b) Referendum 

The Secretary may conduct a referendum at 
any time, and shall hold a referendum on re-
quest of 10 per centum or more of the number of 
end product manufacturers subject to the order, 
to determine whether such manufacturers favor 
the termination or suspension of the order, and 
the Secretary shall suspend or terminate such 
order within six months after the Secretary de-
termines that suspension or termination of the 
order is approved or favored by a majority of the 
end product manufacturers voting in such ref-
erendum who, during a representative period de-
termined by the Secretary, have been engaged in 
the manufacture of end products or by end prod-
uct manufacturers who produced end products 
containing more than 50 per centum of the total 
processed wheat contained in all end products 
manufactured during such period by the end 
product manufacturers voting in the referen-
dum. 

(c) Suspension or termination of order not to be 
considered an order 

The termination or suspension of any order, or 
any provision thereof, shall not be considered an 
order within the meaning of this chapter. 

(Pub. L. 95–113, title XVII, § 1712, Sept. 29, 1977, 91 
Stat. 1038.) 

§ 3412. Investigations; power to subpena and take 
oaths and affirmations; aid of courts 

The Secretary may make such investigations 
as the Secretary deems necessary for the effec-
tive administration of this chapter or to deter-
mine whether any person subject to the provi-
sions of this chapter has engaged or is about to 
engage in any acts or practices which constitute 
or will constitute a violation of any provisions 

of this chapter, or of any order, or rule or regu-
lation issued under this chapter. For the purpose 
of such investigation, the Secretary is empow-
ered to administer oaths and affirmations, sub-
pena witnesses, compel their attendance, take 
evidence and require the production of any 
books, papers, and documents which are rel-
evant to the inquiry. Such attendance of wit-
nesses and the production of any such records 
may be required from any place in the United 
States. In case of contumacy by, or refusal to 
obey a subpena to, any person, the Secretary 
may invoke the aid of any court of the United 
States within the jurisdiction of which such in-
vestigation or proceeding is carried on, or where 
such person resides or carries on business, in re-
quiring the attendance and testimony of wit-
nesses and the production of books, papers, and 
documents; and such court may issue an order 
requiring such person to appear before the Sec-
retary, there to produce records, if so ordered, or 
to give testimony touching the matter under in-
vestigation. Any failure to obey such order of 
the court may be punished by such court as a 
contempt thereof. All process in any such case 
may be served in the judicial district whereof 
such person is an inhabitant or wherever such 
person may be found. 

(Pub. L. 95–113, title XVII, § 1713, Sept. 29, 1977, 91 
Stat. 1039.) 

§ 3413. Certification of organizations 

The eligibility of any organization to rep-
resent wheat producers, processors, end product 
manufacturers, or consumers to request the is-
suance of an order under section 3403(a) of this 
title and to participate in the making of nomi-
nations under section 3405(b) of this title, shall 
be certified by the Secretary. The Secretary 
shall certify any organization which the Sec-
retary finds to be eligible under this section and 
the Secretary’s determination as to eligibility 
shall be final. Certification shall be based, in ad-
dition to other available information, upon a 
factual report submitted by the organization 
which shall contain information deemed rel-
evant and specified by the Secretary for the 
making of such determination, including, but 
not limited to, the following: 

(a) geographic territory covered by the orga-
nization’s active membership, 

(b) nature and size of the organization’s ac-
tive membership, including, in the case of an 
organization other than a consumer organiza-
tion, the proportion of the total number of ac-
tive wheat producers, processors, or end prod-
uct manufacturers represented by the organi-
zation, 

(c) evidence of stability and permanency of 
the organization, 

(d) sources from which the organization’s op-
erating funds are derived, 

(e) functions of the organization, and 
(f) the organization’s ability and willingness 

to further the aims and objectives of this title: 
Provided, That the primary consideration in 
determining the eligibility of an organization, 
other than a consumer organization, shall be 
whether its membership consists primarily of 
wheat producers, processors, or end product 
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